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I. Note of the programming exercise

1. The preparation of Mozambique's second country programme was carried out in 
co-operation with the Government, UNDP and executing agencies. The Resident 
Representative's Note, distributed to UNDP headquarters and the specialized 
agencies in July 1981 provided the basic elements for the framework of the Country 
Programme.

2. During 1981 the Government made a careful evaluation of past UNDP-financed 
assistance. The technical Ministries started this evaluation with a technical 
assessment of UNDP-assisted activities. This was followed by a series of meetings 
between the Directorate-General for Planning and the technical Ministries. During 
this process the Resident Representative was regularly consulted.

\J The note by the Administrator concerning the previous country programme for 
Mozambique issued under the document symbol DP/GC/MOZ/R.1/RECOMMENDATION.
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3. The Government's evaluation of past assistance and future needs for UNDP 
support was follqwed by discussions between the Ministry of Planning, UNDP and the 
specialized agencies, culminating in a series of programming meetings held in 
September 1981.

II. Relation of the Country Programme to 
national development objectives

4. The country programme emphasizes the same development objectives and strategy 
as defined by the FRELIMO at its third congress of February 1977, the objectives 
set in Mozambique's ten-year Indicative Prospective Plan and the policies deriving 
from the Lusaka Declaration of April 1980 concerning co-operation among nine 
Southern African countries. The Plan aims at (a) fulfilment of basic consumption 
requirements, (b) promotion of education, and (c) improvement of the health 
situation. In order to achieve these objectives, the Government is undertaking 
programmes to increase food supply, to eradicate illiteracy, to institute a 
compulsory education system throughout the country and to make sanitation 
facilities and access to health services available to the population as a whole. 
While generally endeavouring to link UNDP assistance to these priorities, the 
Government is asking for UNDP intervention in the fields of agriculture, health, 
education, mineral resources and transport and communications.

III. Content and planning of the country programme

5. More than one-third of UNDP assistance (exactly 35.5 per cent) is devoted to 
agriculture, fisheries and forestry. The second most important sector is natural 
resources (14.6 per cent), followed by industry (14.2 per cent), education (13 per 
cent), health (10.5 per cent), transport and communications (7.3 per cent) and 
human settlements (4.1 per cent). Nearly three-quarters (73.2 per cent) of 
resources go to new projects. This is not surprising since the IPF of Mozambique 
has more than tripled since the 1977-1981 programming cycle.

6. In the area of agriculture, fisheries and forestry, UNDP will continue 
providing assistance to the overall development of forestry and forestry 
industries. In the field of fisheries assistance to the training institute for 
fishermen will be continued and expanded. In respect of agriculture, assistance 
will be continued in the field of land and water use and agricultural statistics. 
Agricultural research assistance will be continued but concentrated on the 
promotion of applied research in rural areas in view of the rapid increase in crop 
production. In the area of livestock protection UNDP will assist to promote 
tse-tse and trypanosomiasis control. Furthermore an important share of the funds 
allocated to this section will be for support to strategic food crops (wheat and 
soya) and for agricultural extension.

7. In the natural resources sector, UNDP will assist in the establishment of a 
water resources institute and with training its personnel. In the field of energy 
the State Secretariat for Coal and Hydrocarbons will be strengthened 
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and UNDP will assist the Government in formulating and conducting a petroleum 
exploration strategy. Technical assistance to electricity supply will also be 
continued. In respect of mineral exploration, UNDP will give direct support to the 
Institute of Geology and Mines by providing a mines and geology adviser and by 
assisting through two projects, one concerning exploration in three selected areas 
and the other specifically dealing with the evaluation of heavy mineral deposits.

8. In the industrial sector, UNDP will assist the Government in the establishment 
of a heavy metallurgical industry. Pre-feasibility studies and specialized 
expertise will be provided for the development of iron ore and steel industry as 
well as for the establishment of an aluminium industry. Special attention will 
also be paid to the promotion of managerial and technical skills in industry.

9. In the education sector, UNDP will provide continued assistance to the 
Institute for Educational Development with expertise, logistical and material 
support. Emphasis will be put on general and technical teachers training. Two new 
faculties in Eduardo Mondlane University, the Forest Engineering Faculty and the 
Veterinary Faculty, will be strengthened through UNDP assistance.

10. In the health sector, UNDP will assist in strengthening and expanding 
preventive health care. Assistance to the Immunization Programme will be 
continued. Furthermore environmental health will be promoted through assistance to 
the establishment of a water control system, the training of skilled and 
specialized health personnel and the establishment of health services for workers. 
UNDP will also support the Government through a large scale project to establish a 
national pharmaceutical industry which will produce eighty per cent of all licensed 
medicines in the country.

11. In the transport and communications sector, UNDP will continue to assist the 
Government in civil aviation training and operation as well as in 
telecommunications development.

12. In,the area of human settlements UNDP will concentrate on assistance in 
training middle level technicians needed for public works and civil construction 
and in training national professionals for physical planning.

13. The Annex to the country programme document contains a financial summary 
together with a sectoral breakdown of UNDP assistance.

IV. Special development problems and needs of Mozambique

14. Although not included in the United Nations list of least developed countries, 
Mozambique is beset by grave economic and financial difficulties, including budget 
and balance of payments deficits. In its resolutions 35/99 and 36/215, the General 
Assembly requested UNDP and the specialized agencies to co-operate closely with the 
Secretary-General in organizing an effective international programme of assistance 
and requested the Secretary-General to continue his efforts to mobilize the 
necessary resources for an effective programme of financial, technical and material 
assistance to Mozambique.


